
False Consciousness
The term false consciousness generally refers to the claim or hypothesis that the proletariat (and perhaps
other classes or social groups as well) unwittingly misperceive their real position in society and systematically
misunderstand their genuine interests within the capitalist social relations of production. False consciousness
denotes people's inability to recognize inequality, oppression, and exploitation in a capitalist society due to its
adoption of the views that naturalize and legitimize the existence of social classes in capitalism.

Historically, the phrase false consciousness was first and only once used by Friedrich Engels in his private
letter to Franz Mehring written in 1893. In this letter, the phrase seems to be employed to underline the point
that detachment of thinking process from historical, social conditions by assuming an independent realm for the
world of thought is a mistake. It should be noted that the phrase seems to have no categorical meaning in the
context of the letter. Likewise, Karl Marx had never used false consciousness as a category, or even used the
term at all. However, since the publication of Georg Lukács's History and Class Consciousness in 1920, the
notion of false consciousness gained popularity among Marxist scholars. This term was further developed
later and became a subject of long-lasting dispute. Especially among socialist activists and scholars, it has been
argued that Marx's implicit conception of ideology as false consciousness can be inferred from his later works,
especially from his theory of commodity fetishism.

In Lukács's work, commodity fetishism, which basically refers to social relations between people as relations
between things, has been generally treated as the main mechanism that identifies capitalism. In capitalism,
commodity—the product of human creative labor manifested as goods—becomes the source of value by the
concealment of its real origin, which is labor. This is also the process of commoditization of labor in which value
is detached from human activity and attributed to money. This means that commodity fetishism is at work in a
capitalist marketplace through the mystification of commodity as a sacred object and making money the real
criterion of value. In other words, commodity is in essence a product of labor that creates value to be
determined by socially necessary labor time required for the production of commodities.

However, the market mechanism in capitalism operates in such a way that labor is perceived and therefore
exchanged as if it was just an ordinary commodity among other commodities. For Marx, this is a rejection of
seeing labor as the genuine origin of value and reducing its status to a mere commodity that can be simply
exchanged for money. Thus, commodity fetishism turns reality upside down, inverts the real order of causes,
and conceals the essential mechanism of capitalism. For instance, workers perceive themselves as free
individuals who are capable of forming their own judgment to hire their labor power on payment in the labor
market. What they earn simply seems to be what they receive in exchange for their labor time expended in a
workplace. Within capitalism, this exchange relation between labor power hired as a commodity in the labor
market and money given by the entrepreneur in return seems to be an equal and a natural relation.

At first glance, there seems to be no injustice in this relation: One individual hires the labor power, and another
receives it by paying its proper value within a predefined market mechanism, which operates not by
enforcement but by mutual agreements. In fact, this is how it is generally perceived by the oppressed,
subordinated, and exploited people within the capitalist social production relations.

But this appearance hides the real mechanism operating in capitalism: exploitation. For, in the exchange
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relation between capital and labor, there are no independent individuals; mutual dependency is rather the main
characteristic of this relation. A worker has to work, and an entrepreneur has to hire labor power. Apparent
freedom in the exchange relation conceals this mutual dependency. On the other hand, it is impossible to know
whether one gains the real value of one's labor, simply because the so-called proper value of a certain work is
determined by market mechanism. Nevertheless, how the market operates, how it measures and decides this
“proper value” remains mysterious.

Further, in precapitalist societies, exploitation was direct and transparent. It could be empirically observed and
measured. However, because the process of surplus value extraction does not occur at a specific moment and
become inherent in every second of the employment period, it is impossible to see and measure the amount of
surplus value and process of its extraction within capitalism. In other words, it is impossible for a worker to
realize and measure how many hours in a day that worker works for himself or herself in return for his or her
service and how many hours for the accumulation of surplus value. Therefore, in a capitalist system, the real
value of labor cannot be calculated. Instead, just an arbitrary amount of money determined by the market
mechanism is paid in service of labor and this conceals the process of surplus value extraction, which is
exploitation.

That is why the concept of false consciousness does not simply refer to psychological state or an accidental
situation. False consciousness, as an inevitable consequence of commodity fetishism and reification, is a
phenomenon in which people living in a capitalist society necessarily construct reality in an illusionary and
misleading fashion and thus have a natural tendency to misperceive how capitalism works.

The notion of false consciousness has been also evaluated as a concept that is closely related with the theory
of ideology. In its history, ideology was first associated with negative meanings and generally understood as
false representation and distortion of the social reality or legitimating power relations. Nevertheless, especially
after V. I. Lenin and Antonio Gramsci, the concept of ideology has become a positive concept that implies an
action-oriented set of beliefs, a collective system of meanings and representations peculiar to class relations, or
more properly a totality of forms of social consciousness. In this respect, whether ideology can simply be
grasped as false consciousness or not has become a highly problematic and controversial issue in the theory
of ideology. Even though the term false consciousness was considered important, and therefore was defended
and revised by socialist activists and scholars like Henry Lefebvre and Herbert Marcuse, it has been also claimed
that this notion brings about certain epistemological problems.

The main epistemological problem regarding the theory of ideology is that the notion of false consciousness
implies the existence of nonideological, objective, scientific knowledge with regard to the subject. Hence the
following questions arise: How can the privileged subject's position of being rescued from false consciousness
be justified? How could a social theory that describes false consciousness be seen as scientific and others as
ideological? Can a theory objectively determine the genuine interest of a certain social group? In this sense, it
seems that these epistemological questions concerning the conception of false consciousness are focused on
the controversial relationship between science and ideology.

Further, this term has also been criticized politically, for it seems to be a rationalization of Marx's failure to
predict the expected revolution. From this perspective, this term seems to be a core concept of a political
conspiracy theory that cannot be logically falsified. This term is just an expression of an attempt to justify why
people do not believe in Marxism and prefer to live in a capitalist society rather than a socialist or communist
one.

On the other hand, recent philosophical studies regarding this term have defended the legitimacy and even
inevitability of its usage in giving an account for why workers do not spontaneously realize the fact that they are
exploited and why they do not, by that very fact, act against capitalism. Further, some feminist scholars have
recently paid special attention to this term in order to explain why women accept and justify male domination.
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Similarly, it has also been argued that false consciousness is also at work in people's misrecognition of other
forms of oppression experienced in everyday life, such as racism, heterosexism, and colonialism.

—Sinan Kadir Çelik
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